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June 20, 2016
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Sam Daniel, Co-Chair   
Attending are:  Eryn Boone, Jerry Fox, Tommy O’Malley, Sam Daniel

Robert Snitzer is excused.
Agenda Revisions and Approval
June 20, 2016 Agenda Approved 



4-0

with change to add agenda discussion for MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting in July
and change removing Girdwood Fire Hall Construction Update
May 16, 2016 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved
4-0

Announcements:  
· Chugach Electric advises of a planned power outage from TUE June 28 at 11PM to WED June 29 at 7AM.  Power will be out so that the structure that houses the substation can be replaced.  There will be additional outages later in the year.  If you have questions, contact Chugach Electric at 762-4489.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Scott Thomas, State of Alaska Traffic Engineer to discuss pedestrian activated

light for Alyeska Highway/Hightower & Egloff intersection

Scott Thomas is the Traffic Manager for the State of Alaska, Design Engineer on the project is

Sean Holland.

GBOS members state that this is a very important issue to Girdwood.  

Jerry Fox asks for clarification on where GBOS/MOA and State is on agreement for flashing

crosswalk sign at the intersection.  GBOS has agreed to pay for light and for maintenance.  

GBOS understands that issue is now hung up on liability for the light.

Scott Thomas confirms that the traffic at the intersection does not meet minimum

requirements for installation, however there are times that criteria are adjusted to meet needs 

of community.  In those circumstances, cost for light, installation and maintenance cannot be 

paid by state, and maintenance must be performed by licensed technicians in order to meet 

liability requirements.
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Kyle Kelley states that Stephanie Mormilo, the MOA Traffic Engineer indicated that the

liability issue was holding up progress and was keeping installation of the crosswalk light from 

occurring.  Scott Thomas states that there are other cooperative agreements existing in the 

MOA.  MOA would assume liability for work performed on the light, this would be similar to our 

street lights, which are maintained by Yukon Electric. Liability is split between the MOA and

the SOA with Traffic Signal Agreement.
Group discusses how to move this project forward.  Construction is beginning on the road

Project.  Adding light will be a change order, and will likely require some engineering work, 

proper conduit installed under the roadway, and funding to add it.

GBOS To request a meeting with the MOA Traffic Engineer, Stephanie Mormilo; State Traffic

Engineer, Scott Thomas; GBOS members, Girdwood staff.  Meeting is to take place next 

week, if possible.  
GBOS re-states that this is a very important issue.  GBOS is willing to pay for the signal and

for maintenance, and wants to get this taken care of, if not during the construction project,

shortly thereafter.  Money is not an issue in this project. 
Lewis Leonard requests confirmation of type of light.  Scott Thomas presents various types,

the one we are likely to purchase is either flashing bar below crosswalk sign or flashing lights 

around crosswalk sign.  Light is pedestrian activated, installed on break-away poles, located at 

crosswalk on shoulder of road.  Total cost for purchase and installation is approx $160,000.

2. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Trails Meeting on June 7, discussed Alyeska Ski Club volunteers.  ASC performed about 4 hours of trail work toward the Trail Volunteers program

3 priorities for Trails Committee this summer:

Beaver Pond Trail: SCA Crews have 4 days remaining to work on tread improvements.  

Iditarod Trail:  USFS has great plans from Alison Rein.  Expect USFS work in the fall, along with Trails Committee volunteer work.  Andy Hehnlin has improved access for material to get to work site.

Athabascan Trail:  Girdwood Students, teachers and volunteers replaced bridge over Tiny Creek during Days of Service.  They also worked on trail tread repair and many other projects as part of their community service days.

Girdwood Trails Plan:  Trails Committee ready to turn over to professionals for layout, editing and mapping.  Plan to show to LUC/GBOS and Regular trails later this summer.

Hand Tram Kiosks:  signs have been installed on the kiosks and work is now complete.  This completes RAC Grant.

Brian Burnett introduced plan for Girdwood Trail Loop Marathon, to be held October 1 2016.  Run is a benefit for Girdwood Trails.

b. Public Safety Task Force – Sam Daniel/Tommy O’Malley 

This topic is agenda item later, this conversation is tabled until that part of the agenda.

 
      c.   Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard

No progress yet, waiting for Planning to complete Anchorage Bowl Mapping project and then will start on this project.

d.   Tennis Committee

This will be discussed in Liaison report.

3. Legislative Report – John Weddleton

Assembly meeting on TUE 6/21 includes vote on ordinance for temporary trailer for the Girdwood Clinic, as put forward by GBOS.  John will try to move this toward the beginning of the agenda as it is a time-sensitive issue.
Jerry Fox plans to attend the Assembly meeting.  Helpful to have other support from Girdwood on this issue.

John Weddleton says he’s working on compromise regarding the Girdwood Industrial park, at least to provide temporary relief from full cost of new leases for Leaseholders at the park.

Update on Public Safety, understand that the Troopers and Anchorage Police Department are working together on highway safety.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Hiring Library Assistant.

Thanks to Girdwood Fire Dept for helping with Firefighter story time.  Looking forward to more collaboration between the two departments.

Summer kids program at 2PM each Tuesday throughout June.  

Library will be closed July 1-4 for Forest Fair and 4th of July holiday.

5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Seasonal Position is filled, welcome Reilly Buck!

Tennis courts are almost completed.  Painting the white lines is next, and then expect courts to open.  Tennis Court Committee plans to have a grant opening in the next few weeks.

Skate Park has a new surface, there will be volunteer day to repair some old equipment  and build new ramps.

2016 grants are all in processing with MOA.

2017 grant applications are due on Friday.

Trails did not receive a grant from American Hiking Society.

Trails is working on match for Anchorage Park Foundation grant on Lower Iditarod Trail.  Andy Hehnlin completed some work on the trailhead so that material can be delivered closer to trail.

John Gallup has been volunteering lots of time in the park, painting and repairing in the playground.

Brian Burnett, Jim Braham, John Gallup and Kyle worked on getting the tram rope in last week.  Unfortunately, they ran in to complications and are currently on hold while equipment is shipped to AK.  Hopefully, new rope will be installed by Wednesday afternoon this week. 

Girdwood Beautification was a big success, all the flowers are in.

SCA Crews are working on tread and brushing on the Beaver Pond Trail.  It’s in great shape.

Proposal for the Cemetery feasibility study is later in the agenda.

Summer projects for roads are under way.

Major Roads projects are:

Olympic Mtn Loop:  Getting ready to install 2nd culvert.  After that should re-grade and then pave in early July.

Arlberg Extension:  Working on fish passages and adding material for road and path.

Egloff Road:  Bid to Cats Eye Construction.  Expect project to begin after July 4.  Pre construction meeting this Wednesday.

Alyeska Highway:  Project started on Friday.  Replacing cross culverts first.  After July 4, they’ll start at Forest Service end and work up-valley.

Fire Station Update:

Project moving along.  Removing back side of building, getting ready for foundation work and will pour cement soon. Fire Department is getting good at shifting their operations around the construction and are maintaining operations as usual.
6. Supervisor Reports

A) Land Use – Jerry Fox

Land Use Meeting discussed restructuring the permitting timeline, and will be discussed later in this meeting.

Lewis has been working on information for handouts that will clarify Girdwood process to petitioners.

Discussed marijuana permitting and how public can comment.

Discussed Move to Amend-Anchorage and their grassroots effort to change the US Constitution regarding corporate personhood and free speech.

Handicap parking at Town Square park was a topic brought up through the marijuana permitting process for The Herbal Cache.

Heard initial presentation by Raleigh Hill regarding beer/wine license for the new restaurant, Girdwood Picnic Club.

B) Roads- Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
Covered by Liaison Report

C) Parks & Recreation – Eryn Boone/Liaison Report
Covered by Liaison Report
D) Fire & Cemetery – Tommy O’Malley/Manch Garhart
Fire Department Report:

Increase in Girdwood responses, increased numbers of visitors to Girdwood

Dual response to fire at Turnagain Arm Pit fire in Indian.

If you see black smoke, call it in.  There have been numerous small fires in Girdwood this summer and they could become serious incidents if not caught in time.

Call for artists for Fire Hall Art, check Fire Dept Facebook page for information

Working with Foraker Group on infrastructure before moving in to bylaw review and change

Cemetery Report:

Seeking funding for feasibility study.  Will address later in the agenda.

E) Public Safety & Utilities– Sam Daniel

Public Safety:  Has it’s own spot on the agenda later.

Utilities:  Be aware of the Power Outage on the 28th/29th of this month.

Public Comment:

Mike Edgington:  Follow up from Prop 9 vote this spring.  
Having vote re-counted cost $300.00, however Assembly has now waived that fee and funds have been returned to Mike.  If you donated money to this cause, contact Mike and he will return it to you.  Any remaining funds will be donated to Four Valleys Community School.

Eryn Boone:  Fluoride
Next step to remove fluoride from Anchorage water is to get the item on the General Election Ballot.  There is a municipal petition around town, 5000 signatures are needed to get the item on the ballot.

Tommy O’Malley:  Solstice

This is the longest day of the year, solstice officially occurred at 2:34PM.

It is also a full moon, and the shortest full moon of the year.

OLD BUSINESS:
7. 
Public Safety Update

Sam Daniel reports that Contract Committee, a sub-committee of the Public Safety Task Force, developed a matrix of criteria for the contract, and sent it to Municipality of Anchorage and City of Whittier attorneys.

Currently Whittier attorney is drafting 3 year contract, and expects to have draft to GBOS/MOA and Whittier by the end of the week.  Then MOA and Whittier will review.  

Ongoing concern regarding service during Forest Fair.

Whittier provided a proposal for the days of Forest Fair.  Service by group of officers from Seward, Soldotna, Kenai on Overtime by agreement between Whittier and their home departments.

Alaska State Troopers have issued standard letter stating that they will provide service as available throughout the Forest Fair as well.

In addition, Colonel Cockrell with Alaska State Troopers has assured GBOS that they will provide service through September 30, 2016, to allow enough time for contract negotiations to be completed with Whittier.  He further stated that AST would still be willing to negotiate contract with Girdwood if Whittier option falls through.

GBOS needs to begin creation of Public Safety Committee, 5 member committee which will take over after contract committee completes their task.  1 community member has already sent resume in to be considered as a committee member.  GBOS asks Staff to create announcement requesting interested individuals send their resumes in before next regular GBOS meeting on July 18.
First committee will be selected by GBOS, after that, committee will be elected by public.  

Tommy O’Malley states that Alaska State Trooper offered service over Forest Fair is not enough.  He wants GBOS to consider contracting with Whittier for the 3 days of Forest Fair to ensure safety of the community during this event.

Gary Gilliam with Anchorage Police Department has stated that service discussed with APD only relates to the Seward Highway and is not adequate for potential public safety needs.

GBOS discusses only having Alaska State Troopers versus contracting with Whittier for supplemental service.  Key points are:


Cost of Whittier service is somewhat unknown.  

Only minimum cost is presented so far, and no background on those costs.

Police contracted by Whittier are not only Whittier police


Highly trained and qualified, but not Whittier staff

No guarantee of timeliness of response by Alaska State Troopers


Perhaps more staffing as they want to have contract with Girdwood in future.

Recent and on-going publicity regarding lack of police service in Girdwood

Reluctance of Chief Schofield to provide service on such short notice, balanced with his willingness to do so and resourcefulness in achieving the agreement so far.

Contradicting information on whether troopers would respond within Girdwood valley over Forest Fair dates.

Comments from public include:

Not sure that service greater than that provided typically by AST is needed.
AST may be more responsive due to interest in additional contract with Girdwood.

AST has been in Girdwood more than in previous months.

$5200 is high for minimum cost

Support for Whittier Police over Fair as GBOS must advocate for the community

Recent request by AFD for APD assist during fire event in Indian was denied as there was no threat to life.  

Value in having police presence at the Forest Fair as deterrent to unlawful behavior.

Girdwood voters have voted to tax themselves; taxes have been collected, good to spend them on public safety for Forest Fair.

Vandalism at Forest Fair last year was at significant cost to those who lost equipment.

GBOS considers entering in to agreement with Whittier, adding maximum cost of $6500 per day and requiring $15,000,000 insurance.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to enter in to contract with City of Whittier for Forest Fair dates of July 1-3, 2016 at a maximum cost of $6,500 per day and with stipulation that Whittier meet Municipal requirement of $15,000,000 insurance policy.
Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 3-1

Discussion:

Eryn Boone asks about 911 system.  Tommy O’Malley says that he received confirmation that 911 calls from Girdwood can be transferred to Chief Schofield’s cell number on short term basis.

Group discusses concerns about logistics.  Officers from outside the area, unfamiliar with Girdwood and Forest Fair.  What is public appearance of these officers, what are their uniforms? Not the same service as what Girdwood is working on for police service contract.

Mike Edgington asks what the scope of service is? 24 hour coverage?  Sam states it is 12P-4A with on call service from Girdwood after 4A.  Mike Edgington notes that this would not prevent vandalism that was experienced last year.

Bill Chadwick states that this is great opportunity for Whittier to show ability to organize.

Tommy O’Malley states that in September he plans Coffee with Cops events throughout Girdwood at various restaurants.  He has Silvertip, Grind and Girdwood Picnic Club signed up.

Margaret and Kyle to work on Public Safety Advisory Committee advertisement.

Members on contract committee are likely to send in resumes

They’ll need to create by-laws for GBOS to approve

5 member committee.

8.
Girdwood Fire Department

Consider Request for letter of Non-Objection to enter into negotiations of contracted services with the Municipality of Anchorage.  Both AFD and GVFD want to clarify the contract and service rendered.
Manch Garhart presents that GVFD contract was written in 1998 and revised in 2009.  it does not address many elements that GVFD needs to have clarified, including lease, maintenance, care of structure, insurance.  Current contract addresses much less than what the GVFD provides.   Goal is to create group to meet with AFD and MOA, which includes Kyle Kelley, Tommy O’Malley, Executive Committee, Board of Directors, Will Day.

Motion
GBOS Moves to write a letter of non-objection for the Girdwood Fire Department Inc to enter in to re-negotiation of contracted services with the Municipality of Anchorage and the Anchorage Fire Department.  The purpose of these negotiations is to update the contract, clarify services rendered, financial responsibility and to create a better working relationship with the two fire service entities.
Motion made by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 4-0

9. 
Girdwood Forest Fair permitting (Kyle Kelley and Gus O’Malley)
· GFF Site Plan has been received.  Girdwood staff supports the plan

· Request for Fee Waiver has been received.  Total value of waiver is $18,500, which are funds that would go to Girdwood Parks and Rec.
Under agreement, Forest Fair will pay MOA for alcohol sales, as in past agreements.

Gus O’Malley adds that Forest Fair is seeking volunteers over fair dates.  Sign up at www.girdwoodforestfair.com
Friends of the Forest Fair will work on grounds the week prior to fair.  Lots of volunteer opportunities then also.  

New in 2016:  Plug in for refrigeration truck, no diesel generator!

ATM on Forest Fairgrounds

Less access due to Fire Dept construction.

Tommy O’Malley questions why Girdwood sends LONO to John Rodda with Anchorage Parks and Rec if all funds discussed in LONO are in fact Girdwood’s.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to not object to approval of the Girdwood Forest Fair’s Site Plan for 2016 and to waiver of fees.  Fees will be collected on alcohol sales, as in previous years.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 4-0

10.
Agenda Item LUC 1603-06:  Marijuana License Applications
Lewis Leonard presents that LUC has reviewed the Marijuana Memorandum of Understanding and has approved it.  Recommends small edit to point #2, removing specific contact information for GBOS. This mirrors the recommended draft by the MOA, modifying to match Girdwood’s LUC/GBOS structure. 

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to adopt the Marijuana Memorandum of Understanding Between Marijuana Retail Sales Establishments and the Girdwood Board of Supervisors.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 4-0

11.
Agenda Item LUC 1604-05:  The Herbal Cache, Susan Carse.  2nd presentation and request for Memorandum of Understanding.

The Herbal Cache is to be located in the Girdwood Laundromall.  State application for license

has been submitted,.  Seeking signed Marijuana MOU and LONO from GBOS.

Group plans a soft opening over Forest Fair.  No marijuana to sell until after September.

Discussion with GBOS results in modifying draft Marijuana MOU to remove concern about 

handicap parking, as it is now understood that parking is within code requirements for that

area.  Concern regarding handicap access to the building remains, and must be discussed 

between landlord and tenant.  This item remains a concern on the MOU document.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors votes to approve the Marijuana Memorandum of Understanding with The Herbal Cache, as presented.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion Passes 3-0 
(Sam Daniel out of the room to attend to phone call) 

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to not object to the issuance of a Special Land Use 

Permit for The Herbal Cache, as required per the AMC Title 21.09, as supported by the UC at

their regular meeting on May 9, 2016 with a vote of 36 in favor, 0 opposed and 2 abstaining.  

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Tommy O’Malley

Motion passes 3-0 

(Sam Daniel out of the room to attend to phone call) 

12.
Agenda Item LUC 1605-06:  Consider adopting proposed change of Land Use Permitting presentation cycle to LUC and GBOS

This is the 2nd discussion regarding changing the Land Use Permitting Presentation Cycle to

allow for 2 presentations, one at the beginning of the permitting process with specific

requirements addressed, the 2nd at the time that the Planning and Zoning packet is available

and prior to P/Z meeting.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to change the GBOS attendance show-and-tell

requirements for a conditional Use Permit to the following timeline:

First, their initial MOA required public presentation at a GBOS meeting, where petitioner

presents a Preliminary Site Plan, Floor Plan, Elevations all around, Zoning status of that site

and lands abutting the site, statement of projected positive impacts, statement of possible

negative impacts, road development plans, and statement of any expected requests for

variances from zoning regulations.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Tommy O’Malley
Motion passes 4-0

Lewis Leonard requests that timeline and requirements are posted on the GBOS website.
13.       Funding for Cemetery Feasibility Study (Kyle Kelley)

Plan is to study the parcel of land selected by the Cemetery committee, which is located just past the Raven Glacier Lodge on Crow Creek Road.

CRW created a scope of work, including civil engineering, soil, surface water, groundwater investigation, Wetland delineation, and Cultural Resources Survey.  The initial proposal was much higher, but Tommy O’Malley was able to renegotiate elements of the study, finding qualified volunteers to perform some of the tasks.  The current cost is $49,500.

In 2016, GBOS set aside $20,000 for the study; in 2014 GBOS had set aside $15,000, but did not yet have the power to spend funds on Cemeteries, so the funds were returned to the Girdwood Undesignated Fund account.

To pay for this study, Cemetery Committee requests $20,000 from Cemetery Fund and $29,500 from the Undesignated Funds.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to fund the CRW Cemetery Feasibility Study through dedication of $20,000 in the Cemetery Fund and $29,500 from the Undesignated Fund.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion passes 4-0

NEW BUSINESS:  

14. 
Review and update of GBOS and LUC Operating Procedures.
As GBOS and LUC work on clarifying the procedures for the public, they are finding that some of the GBOS operating procedures are out of date or unclear.

Sam Daniel states that this does not need immediate attention, put this topic on the next LUC/GBOS Joint meeting, which will be held in September.
15.        Agenda Item LUC 1606-06:  Presentation by Raleigh Hill for proposed beverage 
 licensing for the Girdwood Picnic Club, a new restaurant business to be located at 194 Hightower Road.  
Girdwood Picnic Club serves breakfast and lunch, hours are 7-4 daily. No plans to move to dinner operations, however available for buy-outs and special events. Seeking beer and wine license. Debbie Whitethorn expresses support for the restaurant.

This will be old business in July, requesting a Letter of Non-Objection for beer & wine license. 

16. MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting July 25 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall agenda topics
Send agenda items to Margaret/Kyle.  Agenda will be formally set at GBOS July 18 Regular meeting.

Kyle Kelley mentions that the Town Square mosaic tile project has been completed on one side.  Go check it out.  

Action Item Updates as assigned:

· Staff to set up meeting with MOA and SOA Traffic Engineers to discuss pedestrian activated crosswalk.

· Staff to post request for resumes for people to serve on Public Safety Advisory Committee.

· Staff to post Land Use Permitting Timeline and requirements on GBOS Website

· Staff to add review of GBOS and LUC procedures and operating principles on the next GBOS/LUC Quarterly meeting.
Request for Executive Session:
Other:

Adjourn 9:45PM
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